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Mr. Bryan Torell, Chief Job Representative WPEA
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OTHERS PRESENT 
Terry Ryan, Cameron Cox Lauren Adler, Katelyn Neniskis, Mike Stocke, Bryan Torell, Beth Norman, Debra Gilchrist, Angela Sposato, Anna Urbanova, Veronica Garcia,  Marie Harris

CALL TO ORDER
Mr. Gaspard called the meeting to order at 1:00 pm.

PLEDGE OF


Mr. Gaspard led the group in the pledge.

ALLEGIANCE


QUORUM


A quorum was established with four members present.
CHANGES/ADDITIONS
 No changes
MEETING MINUTES   
Ms. Rosenblatt moved and Mr. Tiam seconded the motion to approve the minutes of the June 8, 2011 regular meeting and the August 17, 2011 Board Retreat meeting.



MOTION PASSED

COLLEGE INPUT AND REPORTS

ASPCFS (Reported by Katelyn Neniskis) 

Ms. Neniskis introduced herself to the Board as the new student body president of the Fort Steilacoom College; she also introduced members of the new leadership team on Student Government and the   Activities Board. She reported that the  team began their leadership training in August, they engaged in team building activities including high ropes courses. They have been working on getting to know each other and learning their individual positions.

 Ms. Neniskis reported that the leadership team recently attended the CUSP leadership conference in Wenatchee Washington. They met with thirty-three other community and technical colleges in Washington and attended educational classes and roundtable discussions lead both by students and advisors. They began networking with other schools to work as a united front to address the white paper issues that will be presented to the local legislators. 

Ms. Neniskis stated that the team is working on the Fall calendar and many programs are being planned for students including; welcome dazes, constitution day with local politicians who will educate students on the meaning of the constitution, superstition days, and a blood drive. During October they are excited to partner with the LPD and Pierce county sheriff to provide students with a drunk-driving awareness day as well as a Veterans Day freedom bridge project which will include handing out military coins to all of the veterans.  
In closing, Ms. Neniskis stated that she and her team are excited for the upcoming year and the many opportunities they hope to offer students. 
ASPCP (Reported by Lauren Adler)

Ms. Alder reported that new student orientations are taking place in Puyallup with as many as 250 students. The students are provided different information sessions about the campus and district along with a free lunch. Ms. Adler sent a letter via the mail to each new Student at the Puyallup campus welcoming them to the campus and encouraging them to become involved in campus activities. 


Ms. Adler reported that she has been working with athletic director Duncan Stevenson regarding ways that the Puyallup campus can be more involved with district athletics. In October, during one of the soccer games the students will host a program titled “Tailgating Around the World” which will provide information regarding soccer around the world along with some tasty treats and during November student programs will also be hosting “Puyallup Student Night” at a volleyball match. It is student programs hope to get more students out to support athletic events.


Ms. Adler reported that during October, student activities will host a Puyallup City Council and School Board Candidates Forum, all of the City Council candidates and School Board candidates have accepted the invitation to participate. The event will take place in the Arts and Allied Health Theatre with Dr. John Lucas, Political Science Professor serving as moderator.

PCFT President (Reported by Beth Norman)
Ms. Norman welcomed the trustees to a new academic year; she stated that faculty looks forward to reenergizing with students. She stated that faculty has never been just about access but always about success and completion especially when full-time faculty work with students as advisors and on their education plans.
Ms. Norman noted a Chronicle of Higher Education article dated November 6, 2008 that speaks about the persistence of students who are taught by full-time faculty vs. part-time faculty. If 10% of credits are taught by part-time faculty the likelihood of students continuing on to a four-year university goes down by 2%. She stated that faculty is very concerned that the college is not currently hiring any full-time faculty. A sustained connection to students such as faculty advising is very important to faculty.

Ms. Norman stated that contract negotiations continued through the end of June, the negotiation team will begin meetings again in the coming week with the hope of working toward completion. The current contract ended on June 30, 2011.
Mr. Gaspard acknowledged faculty’s commitment to access and student success. He noted that community colleges have always been dedicated to access to all who want to come. Speaking on behalf of the board he believes it is good to join the national student success and completion effort and recommit to those efforts.

WPEA Representative (Reported by Bryan Torell)

Mr. Torell reported that the Labor Management meeting is scheduled each month to discuss issues and concerns affecting Classified Staff regarding our collective bargaining agreement. He also announced that the WPEA general membership annual survey is scheduled for September 26th – October 9th 2011. Postcards are being sent from WPEA headquarters to all classified staff home address’ regarding timelines and access to the Google.doc survey form.  He anticipates presenting the results to the Board of Trustees at the December meeting.  
Mr. Torell stated that elections for chief and assistant chief job representative are scheduled for the month of December and negotiations for the new collective bargaining agreement are scheduled for this spring.  

Mr. Torell gave a shout out to Mr. Jim Taylor and Mr. Chris MacKersie who doing an amazing job with all the projects they juggle. It’s a mess out there and hard to get around but they are making it easier by managing the work very well.  
Mr. Torell noted that this is a very stressful time for everyone. So please remember to take a moment to smile at those you meet during the day.  A little show of appreciation and gratitude go a long way; a “way to go” or “good job” just takes a minute but lingers on.  This applies to all employees; staff is encouraged to remember to acknowledge their supervisors and directors and to have this reciprocated in return.  We are all in this together.  

SETTING DIRECTION/VISION

Chancellor’s Report

Dr. Johnson reported that the college will begin a new academic year ready to take on the challenges and opportunities we face as a nation, state, and college.  Budget challenges continue to dominate the discussions in Olympia. The release of the next economic forecast is due out tomorrow September 13.  Everything she is hearing and reading indicates the state is close to a $2+ billion shortfall. Legislators are talking about a special session early this fall.  The state may need as much time as possible to deal with the shortfall. She noted that the college has built in an operating reserve of $500,000.  It could absorb up to a 5% percent cut without having to go back to the budget table to identify further cuts.  Beyond that, the college will need to reconvene the budget team and look at options.   

Dr. Johnson stated today that the SBCTC passed a resolution declaring a statewide financial emergency.  She thinks there is great concern that with future cuts on the horizon, some colleges may need to use this tool to balance their budget.  It is too early for Pierce College to determine if we will need to use this tool.  
She attended the SBCTC retreat and was one of three presidents representing WACTC.  One issue that did come up at the SBCTC meeting was whether it’s time to discuss a system response to possible revenue.  Should we support a ballot issue that would create a new revenue stream for higher education?  This is very early in the discussion but one that will definitely generate a lot of conversation.

She stated that the main focus of the SBCTC meeting was examining their directions and looking specifically at using data for student success strategies.  As you know there is a national movement to find ways for the more than 1,200 community and technical colleges across the country to increase and accelerate student success and completion.  Dr. Kay McClenney from the University of Texas and director of the Center for Community College Student Engagement that conducts the CCSSE, was the guest facilitator.  She was part of the GISS Institute that trustees attended earlier this summer.  

It is very clear that the SBCTC has made student success and completion a high priority and is looking to establish policies that drive student success.  Some key benchmarks are first quarter and first to second year retention, completion of math, increasing student engagement in the classroom with strong emphasis on professional development of a diverse faculty, use of technology, and course design that is intentional.  It is also critical to look at disaggregated data to be sure that all students achieve (currently we have large gaps in attainment among racial and ethnic groups).    These are the precise issues trustees have been dealing with at their retreat and during today’s study session. As a result, the theme and focus of this year’s work at Pierce College is Student Success and Completion:  Next Steps.   
Dr. Johnson stated that this summer has been a very busy time, particularly for facilities, their work has been transforming the college.  At Fort Steilacoom the roads and parking lots are being worked on and just getting on campus is a challenge, it should be complete just before the quarter begins. Folks have moved into the district administrative wing and into the Fort Steilacoom administrative and instruction wing. The boardroom at Fort Steilacoom should be fully completed by November. At the October meeting Mr. Jim Taylor will give a complete update on facilities and capital planning across the district.

Dr. Johnson noted that both the state and countywide efficiency committees would be meeting in the coming weeks. The Pierce county colleges will be participating in a consolidation cost analysis study that the SBCTC will be conducting. She will report the outcomes of those meetings in the coming months.
INSTITUTIONAL ASSESSMENT AND QUALITY ASSURANCE

Summer and Fall Enrollment

Dr. Schmitt reported on the summer and fall enrollment in the district. His report included the following:
· Numbers of sections were reduced for both Summer and Fall 2011 in order to accommodate budget cuts.

· For Fall, 2011, a number of professional and technical programs have not yet enrolled their waiting students (as per plan); e.g., Nursing, Veterinary Technician, Dental Hygienist, Electrical Apprenticeship.

· We are on track with enrollments. If trends from previous years hold, we project a 101% fulfillment of the state-supported FTE enrollment target.

· Summer enrollment, 2011: At 2212.87, enrollment showed a reduction of 142 FTE, or approximately 6%, from the previous summer. As noted above, this was a planned reduction. 

· Worker retraining FTE for Summer 2011 was down only 5 FTE

· Fall enrollment, 2011: District-wide, enrollment stands at 4780.80 FTE, reduced 5.78% from the previous Fall. 

· Fort Steilacoom campus shows a 6.02% reduction in state-supported FTE.

· Puyallup campus shows a 4.99% reduction in state-supported FTE. 

· eLearning shows a 7.48% reduction in state-supported FTE.

· Fort Steilacoom campus shows a 2.9% reduction in Running Start FTE.

· Puyallup campus shows a 3.5% reduction in Running Start FTE.

· eLearning shows a 7.5% reduction in Running Start FTE.

· At the Fort Steilacoom campus, Running Start makes up 12.14% of all FTE.

· At the Puyallup campus, Running Start makes up 20.10% of all FTE.

· In eLearning, Running Start makes up 7.47% of all FTE.

In closing, Dr. Schmitt noted the following about demographics. Proportional representation of various groups is changed by less than a percent from the previous year (2010). Overall, representation in 2010 stood thusly: At Fort Steilacoom, students of color made up 39.7% of enrollment. At Puyallup, students of color made up 27% of enrollment. District-wide (including eLearning and miscellaneous programs), students of color made up 32% of enrollment.

1st year Accreditation Report
Dr. Gilchrist reported that Pierce College's accreditation report was submitted to the Northwest Commission on Colleges and Universities on September 15, 2011.  This is the first of four reports that will be developed over the next seven years. The report describes the district's new mission/vision/values statement and the process the college used to develop it. The report also details the 5 institutional outcomes and metrics selected to measure mission fulfillment. It sets the stage for the remainder of the 7-year accreditation cycle.  The college community is already at work preparing for the second report which will outline the districts' resources that lend to the mission. It is due to the commission September, 2013.
Mr. Gaspard thanked Dr. Gilchrist and her team for their diligent work and an excellent report.
BOARD BUSINESS

Board Action 2011-21Chancellor Contract Extension

Mr. Tiam moved and Ms. Rosenblatt seconded the motion to approve a one-year extension of the chancellor’s contract.

MOTION PASSED

Mr. Gaspard read the following memo into the record in its entirety:
The Pierce College Board of Trustees met in executive session with Chancellor Michele Johnson on August 17, 2011 for the purpose of the Board’s annual performance review of the Chancellor.  Dr. Johnson provided a self-evaluation that the Board reviewed and discussed.

Although decisions are not made in executive sessions, the Board found that the leadership provided by Dr. Johnson has been exceptional in a period of challenging budget reductions from the state. The Board also noted that the development of the budget in these difficult financial times was a collaborative and inclusive endeavor and resulted in a budget that was accepted by the college constituencies. 

The Board’s evaluation encompassed ten specific areas: Community Relations, Legislative Relations, Educational Planning, Financial Stewardship, Personnel and Labor Relations, Management Activities, Board Relations, Constituencies Relations, Professional Growth and Strategic Planning.  Performance in all areas met or exceeded expectations, with Community Relations, Legislative Relations, Financial Stewardship, Strategic Planning, and Board Relations being exceptional. 

In addition, the Board has provided comments regarding the above areas of evaluation which are attached to Dr. Johnson’s self-evaluation under Board Comments.

The Board appreciates Dr. Johnson’s commitment to accessible high quality education, and her efforts and actions to bring about needed improvements to meet the challenges of reduced state support and further fiscal uncertainty.  Thus, our assessment of Dr. Johnson’s performance merits in the Board’s consideration of an extension of her contract at the next scheduled meeting of the Board.  Regrettably, due to the lack of salary increases for faculty and staff in the State Budget, the Board and the Chancellor agree that she also receive no added compensation.

Mr. Gaspard acknowledged the hard work of the chancellor and all employees and expressed his regret that no one is able to received additional compensation. He recognizes the work of all faculty, staff and administration and would like support to salary increases however with the state continuing to face the economic crisis he doesn’t see that happening for some time.
All of the trustees expressed their appreciation of the effort and actions of Dr. Johnson during the past year. They look forward to working with her in the coming years.
Board Action 2011-22 Election of Officers for 2011-2012

Ms. Roarty moved and Mr. Gaspard seconded the motion to elect Ms. Jackie Rosenblatt as Chair and Mr. Tiam as Vice Chair to serve for the 2011-2012 college year.

MOTION PASSED
Board Chair Report

Mr. Gaspard reported that the board had a productive retreat in August where they conducted the chancellor’s evaluation, reviewed their 2010-11 goals, reviewed the accreditation process and institutional effectiveness benchmarks, and discussed college priorities at length.  
During the retreat the Board also developed their goals for 2011-12. Mr. Gaspard asked for a motion to adopt the goals as presented, all members agreed.

The Board of Trustees Goals for 2011-12 are as follows:
1.  The Board is committed to the principles outlined in the Governance Institute for Student Success and will monitor institutional data to ensure the District is making progress on measures of student success and completion. 

2.  The Board will actively participate in the countywide process to identify and implement efficiency and effectiveness measures as outlined in ESSB 6359 and will promote countywide collaborations.

3.  The Board will engage in the new accreditation self-study to review that District vision, mission, core values and institutional outcomes (themes) are clearly described and aligned in the First Year Accreditation Report and will create a plan of action and assessment plan to ensure that all accreditation standards regarding Board governance and mission achievement will be met in subsequent accreditation reports.

4.  The Board continues to stress the importance of its policy outcome of institutional excellence; therefore, the Board will tenure only candidates who clearly and consistently demonstrate high quality performance based on professional criteria.

5.  The Board will continue to provide direction for budget policy and priorities.

6.  The Board will continue to monitor the performance of the District through review of the Institutional Effectiveness reports to ensure progress toward Institutional Outcomes.

7.  The Board expects the Chancellor’s administrative reorganization to align the functions and the roles across the District in such a way to ensure achievement of the organizational mission and outcomes with particular emphasis on access and student success, internal excellence, and promotion of community connections.

8.  The Board appreciates the work of the Foundation and its successful completion of the 21st Century Learning Campaign and will support its efforts through trustee representation on the Foundation and involvement in Foundation activities and resource development.

9.  The Board will generate a list of potential trustee candidates for consideration and appointment by the Governor to fill future vacancies.

10.  The Board will create and implement a professional development plan in response to its self-evaluation.

Mr. Gaspard noted that the Foundation board has asked for a trustee representative and Ms. Angie Roarty has agreed to take that position.
Mr. Gaspard reported that the trustees have agreed to participate in the Community College Completion Challenge. In an unprecedented and unified action, NISOD and five other national organizations representing the nation’s 1,200 community college, their governing board, their faculty and their 11.8 million students, pledge to increase student completion rates by 50% over the next decade. This call to action encourages leaders from every sector and constituency of every college to commit and pledge mutually to promote the development and implementation of policies, practices, and institutional cultures that will produce 50 percent more students with high-quality degrees and certificates by 2020, while increasing access and quality.

Each of the trustees went online and took the pledge at the end of the meeting and were given a “committed to student success” bracelet to wear throughout the year.

Activities Calendar

 A calendar with all of the new academic year activities will be sent to the trustees via email.



PUBLIC COMMENT
Several students asked questions regarding the budget and its impact to Pierce College. One idea was to encompass the community colleges into the K-12 system. In response, it was stated that this notion has been discussed for many years. This year the Governor created a “one-education” committee that will look at all those issues. It is a complex subject. 

In response to the question regarding what the budget implications are for Pierce it was noted that the Governor will ask all state agencies for a reduction plan for a 10%-30% cut. Dr. Johnson also noted that the college will work with the budget team and the cabinet to identify reductions.
EXECUTIVE SESSION

None

NEXT REGULAR MEETING        October 12, 2011, Puyallup
ADJOURNMENT


The meeting adjourned at 2:45 pm.


________________________                                    _______________________             
                

Michele L. Johnson, Chancellor


Marc Gaspard, Chair
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